SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
April 17th, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING-  Chairman Mark Bullard opened the April 3rd, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:00 PM.  Those present include: Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, Michael Daley (via FaceTime), Zachary Brown, Dencie Cunningham, Richard Thibeault, and April Busfield joined at 6:15 PM. 
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES- April 3rd, 2023-  Meeting minutes to the April 3rd, 2023 meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members prior to and at the meeting.  Al made a motion to approve the April 3rd, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA-  Mike added two agenda items discussed under this agenda item.
a. Household Waste Stored on a Property on VT RTE 102 - Al and Mike received complaints that household waste, kept in Town Trash bags, was being stored on a Property on VT RTE 102 just leaving the village.  The trash bags have now rolled off the property into the State’s right-of-way.  Al and Mike said they went to look at the property and found the complaints true.  Zach referenced the ordinance regulating outdoor storage of junk and junk vehicles and said this would fall under that ordinance.  The board agreed to send a letter to the property owners giving them 30 days to comply with the ordinance or face a $50/day fine until the issue is resolved.  Zach will write the letter.  The board asked Zach to cc’ VTrans and Krista Rodrigue, the Town Health Officer, on the problem.  The letter will be sent out via certified return receipted mail. 

b. Mike mentioned that a property owner in Ethan Allen Park mentioned that his streetlight had been blown for about three years.  Mike asked if this complaint had come before the board before.  Mark said that it was last year.  The board discussed the feasibility of replacing the bulb or the light.  The board asked Zach if that streetlight was owned by the Town or one that is covered under the maintenance contract with Vermont Electric Coop.  Zach said that he believed it was the Town’s, not Vermont Electric’s, but he would call to find out.  The board asked Richard if the bulb could just be replaced.  Richard said that he didn’t think the bulbs were made anymore.  Mark added that it might not just be the bulb but the ballast too.   Zach will inquire further—no action was taken. 
c. Mark asked if the board wanted to talk with Dencie before moving on with the rest of the meeting.  The board didn’t see any issue with it.  Mark told Dencie that after the past audit, the auditing firm recommended that all delinquent tax documents, money, and invoicing be handled at the Town Office.  Dencie saw no issue with this and said she would be happy to move into the office.  Mark said Zach would give her a key, and she could access the office whenever she needed to.  Zach told Dencie that they could work together to change everything to the Town Office’s address instead of her own.   He also told her there was plenty of filing cabinet room for all her documents.  Richard said he would help Dencie move into the office.  No further action was taken.
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – None
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 

a. Better Back Roads Grant Award -  Richard reported that the Town received notice that they had received their request for $20,000, pending State congressional approval, through the Better Back Roads Grant program.  Richard said the money would be used on Canaan Hill this summer.  

b. Grant in Aid-  Richard added that the Town has also received a $13,500 grant from the Vermont Grant in Aid program.  Richard is still deciding on what project these funds will go towards. 

Annual Ride Around-  Mark opened discussion on the annual ride around.  Richard suggested that they wait until the middle of May before doing the ride around.  This way, he will be able to take them on, hopefully, all roads with no issue.  A brief discussion was had on when the ride-around will be.  The Selectboard decided that the ride-around would be scheduled for Saturday, May 20th, in the morning.  
c. Hall Stream Bridge Project- Zach told the board and Richard that Austin Construction reached out a few weeks ago and told him they would be giving the Town a tentative schedule at the end of this week.  Zach said he would let the board know when the schedule comes in.  

d. VTrans Emergency Vehicle Weight Limit Notice-  Zach told the board that he received a letter from Secretary Flynn’s office that VTrans would be installing new signs with weight limits for emergency vehicles on Municipal-owned bridges throughout the State.  Zach reported that the weight limits would be:  12 tons for single axle, 26 tons for tandem, and a gross of 43 tons.  No action was taken.
e. Richard reported that there had been several complaints regarding the mud on Kemp Hill.  He has been keeping a close eye on the mud issue and decided that it needed intervention.  Richard hired Cunningham’s Logging to bring in stone to level out Kemp Hill Road, which had ruts up to 18 inches.  He cannot get the grader up there on the road due to the bad conditions.  Brian and Richard added stone to Fund Road as well.  

f. Richard reported on the street sweeping that happened last week.  He said that everything went well, and the roads looked good.  Mike thanked Richard for taking the time to haul off all the dirt David White was picking up.  Mike acknowledges the money that Richard saved the Tow by doing this.  Mark asked if there had been any issues, and Richard said no.  David White Trucking cleaned the streets in about 16 hours.   
VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – 
a. Mike made a motion to enter into executive session; Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The executive session began at 6:26 PM.  The executive session ended on a motion by Mike and was seconded by Al.  The executive session ended at 6:45 PM.  No action was taken, and the topic of discussion was general. 
b. LED Light Rebates-  April reported that she and Zach had found a rebate program from Efficiency Vermont to replace the fluorescent bulbs at the Treatment Plant for 75% of the total cost.  April mentioned that the program was brought to their radar by Sharon Ellingwood White.  April said Rodney Smith, owner of S&S Electric, was preparing an estimate to replace 44 bulbs with retrofitted LEDs.  Each bulb would cost about $2, with the project's total cost of about $1,200, which a 75/25 match rebate would cover.  Once April gets an estimate from Rodney, Zach will submit the application.  The board thought it was a great idea and one that would save the Town money on the electric bill. 
c. Telemetry Antenna on Hall Stream Road-  April reported that the antenna had been ordered and cost roughly $650.  She said it would be about 2-3 weeks before it was fixed as the company had to rent a lift.  Mike asked if she had contacted Emmett Reid to see if he could help.  April said she hadn’t.  Mike will contact Emmett to see if he can help.   

d. April reported that Phil Laramie came and looked at the blades in the Muffin Monster at the Treatment Plant.  He was able to adjust the blades but found out that two of the blades were no good.  April will replace one of them with her spare set and will wait for Border Tool and Die to make her another set.  Once they are ready to go, she will install the new set.  
e. April reported that Jim Reynolds had been down to look at the floor at the Treatment Plant.  She passed it off to Zach as he talked with Jim afterward.  Zach said that Jim is willing to do the floors.  He would like to be added as a part-time employee who would wax the floors and fill in for Kim when she needed to take the weekend off.  The board discussed this proposition at length.  The board decided it would be good to have someone willing to float around and do odd jobs as needed.  They unanimously decided to hire Jim Reynolds as a part-time employee to wax the floors and fill in with maintenance and cleaning as needed. 

VII.  SOLID WASTE –
a. Al brought up the fact that there are no ground faults on the outdoor outlets at the Transfer Station.  Mark asked if any were in the box, and Al did not think so.  The board will have April contact Rodney Smith to get this rectified.  

b. Al also mentioned that the board should look into adding guardrails around the metals and C&D containers.  Mark said that Ian Fissette could make some, and Mike said Frank Bergeron might be willing to fabricate some.  No further discussion was had. 

VIII.  NEW BUSINESS – 

a. Town Mowing/ Trash Removal -  Zach told the board that four individuals came to the office to pick up the specifications sheet for the mowing bid.  He also told the board that the bid notice had been put on the Facebook page and the website.  It will run in the News and Sentinel on April 19th, 2023, and April 26th, 2023.  The board discussed having the Highway department empty out the Town-owned trash cans.  They decided that trash removal would be given to the highway department and would not be done by the person mowing the lawns.  
b. Quarterly Budget Review-  Zach distributed the budget status report for the Town, and all board members reviewed it.  Zach said that the overall budget is at exactly 25% expended, precisely where you want to be.  Some departments and accounts are over-expended but nothing severe. 
c. VMCTA Clerk Training – 04/27/2023-  Zach told the board he would attend a Town Clerk training in Fairlee, Vermont, on 04/27/23.  The board agreed to pay for Zach’s mileage. 
d. Vermont Fire Warden Reappointment Form-  Zach presented the form to reappoint Norman Flanagan as Canaan’s fire warden.  The form has to be submitted every five years to the Vermont Agency of Natural Resources.  No discussion was had as the board had already appointed Norman at a prior meeting.  All board members signed the form.  Zach will mail the form the next day.  
e. Municipal Energy Resilience Program Grant Update- Zach reported that he had been in contact with NVDA to gain more information on the MERP program and what it could mean for Canaan.  He reported the grant as three phases, a mini-grant series, free energy audits, and an up to $500,000 implementation grant.  He is considering whether Canaan could benefit from the mini-grant program but will move on to the other two phases when they become available.  April, Richard, and Zach will attend a webinar the next day to learn more about the program.  
f. Letter of Support for the Alice Ward Library-  Zach presented a letter that he wrote upon requests from Sharon and the Library Trustees.   The library is looking to apply for a feasibility study grant from the Rural Economic Development Initiative (REDI), a VT Housing & Conservation Board program.  This grant would be used to study upcoming potential possibilities for capital improvement projects geared toward energy efficiency and to maximize usable space at the library.  Significant one-time funding is coming from the VT Department of Libraries for Capital Project work.  This study would assess possibilities to make our building efficient and sustainable for generations to come.  Al made a motion to approve the letter of support as written; Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for discussion.  Zach let the board know that the letter would be attached to their grant application and would look good as it would show the Town supports the endeavors of the library—no further discussion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative, and all board members signed the letter.  
g. Letter of Support for the Northern Borders Dispatch – Zach presented a letter that he wrote upon request from Becky Robinson, the administrator at the dispatch center.  She is writing a grant to move the communications tower from Cree Notch to Mount Monadnock.  The grant would also be used to upgrade the computer system at dispatch.  Al made a motion to approve the support letter as written, and Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for discussion.  Al filled the board in on why the tower was needed and its benefits.  No further discussion was had.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  All board members signed the letter. 

IX. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken. 
X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No action/discussion was taken.
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 08-23 for $84,593.99 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Mike motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:25 PM. 
